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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE HEALTH/NHS OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD ON 2 DECEMBER 2009 AT 10.00AM AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD

Membership

County Councillors:

	*
	G Butland (Chairman)
	
	Mrs M Hutchon

	*
	Dr A Naylor (Vice-Chairman)
	*
	Mrs S Hillier

	*
	Mrs M A Miller (Vice Chairman)
	*
	E Johnson

	*
	J Baugh
	*
	J Knapman

	
	R Boyce
	*
	Mrs J M Reeves

	*
	L Dangerfield
	
	

	
	R Gooding
	
	


(* present)
Also Present 
Councillors Bill Dick Chris Pond and Anthony Hedley
The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

	Janet Mills
	-
	Committee Officer

	David Moses
	-
	Head of Member Support & Governance

	Graham Redgwell
	-
	Governance Officer


87.
Apologies and Substitution Notices

The Chairman reported apologies for absence from Councillors R Boyce, R Gooding and M Hutchon. Councillor C Riley, a named substitute for the Committee, regretted that he was also unable to attend.

88.
Declarations of Interest

The following standing declarations of interest were recorded:

	Councillor Graham Butland
	Personal interest as Chief Executive of the East Anglia Children’s Hospice.

Personal interest due to being in receipt of an NHS Pension.

	Councillor Dr Ann Naylor
	Personal interest due to being in receipt of an NHS Pension.

	Councillor Sandra Hillier
	Personal interest as a Governor of the Basildon and Thurrock University Foundation Trust Hospital.

	Mr. John  Carr (Essex and Southend LINks
	Personal interest due to his previous involvement with a local Hospice.


89.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 4 November 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
90.
Variation in the Order of Business

The Chairman proposed a variation in the order of business taking Item 12 – South Essex Cancer Study as the next item of business, followed by Item 11– Colchester Hospital Trust and widening to include Basildon and Thurrock NHS Foundation Trust –Programme for Improvement.  The remaining items would be taken in order of the agenda.  This was to take into account the need for early departure of Dr. Harvey and the very recent news regarding the poor performance assessment at the Basildon and Thurrock Hospital Trust.  The Chairman also proposed an additional item of business related to the Cancer Reform Strategy to be taken as Item 18 on the agenda. The proposals were agreed.
91.
South Essex Cancer Study

The Committee considered the final report and recommendations of the South Essex Cancer Study Group (HOSC/32/09). Members of the Group were in attendance for the discussion.  

Councillor Hedley addressed the Committee as Chairman of the Cancer Study Group. Councillor Hedley gave background details and thanked Members for their considerable contribution and thanked Officers for ensuring the scrutiny group had clear terms of reference and a clear process and timetable to follow.  This he considered to be most helpful especially as he, as Chairman of the Group had no Health related background.  A tribute was paid to Dr. John Harvey who had undertaken the data collection and provided the statistics contained in the final report.  
Dr. John Harvey advised the Committee on the approach taken to the research which had taken into consideration environmental issues as well as health related matters. The Committee was advised that the research had been centered upon measures relating to 5 most common cancers and leukemia, rather than all types of cancers, as these figures tended to be misleading.  Some caution was required when undertaking research using a low number of incidents, as one episode could dramatically skew the outcome figures (i.e. 1 out of 4 would show a 25% increase/decrease where 1 out of 100 would not be of the same significance).  Statistics had shown that, in general, cancer levels were no higher across the area of NHS South East Essex than the average for England and there was no evidence of an excess of cancer in the Canvey Island population attributable to environmental causes. 
David Moses, Head of Member Support and Governance, advised the Committee that the endorsed report, which recommended that there be some targeted health screening on Canvey Island, would now be formally been sent to all PCT Chief Executive Officers & appropriate partner agencies in the county. 
The Chairman thanked Dr. Harvey, Members and partners for their contributions to the excellent scrutiny report.

The Committee agreed to:
(i) Formally receive the report

(ii) Support the report’s recommendations

(iii) Review progress on implementation of the reports recommendations in six months time

92.
Colchester Hospital University Foundation Trust and Basildon and Thurrock University NHS Hospital Foundation Trust Programmes for Improvement

Colchester Hospital University Foundation Trust

At its last meeting the Committee had agreed to write to the Chairman of the Trust requesting details of its plans to improve the Care Quality Commission Annual Performance Rating. 
The Chairman advised the Committee that the HOSC had received no reply to its letter requesting details of its improvement plans. Sir Peter Dixon had recently replaced the former Chairman and it was understood that a good deal of work to improve the situation was currently being undertaken.  
Basildon and Thurrock University NHS Hospital Foundation Trust
The Chairman advised the Committee that recently the Basildon and Thurrock University NHS Hospitals Foundation Trust had been heavily critisied for its standard of patient care.  Monitor had recently used its formal powers to require the Trust to appoint external advisers to establish and oversee a programme to manage and report on the delivery of quality of service improvements action plans. (A letter from Monitor to Michael Large OBE Chairman of the Foundation Trust,setting out full details of its concerns was circulated at the meeting). 
Members expressed major concerns regarding the overall situation. In particular, Members were concerned regarding the higher than average standard mortality rate at the Trust.  Members questioned how the Trust had been highly rated in its previous Care Quality Commission monitoring report. 
Councillor Hillier, a Governor of the Basildon and Thurrock Trust, reported that previously the Trust had an excellent performance rating and as far as it was known there had been no recent patient complaints.  Currently hospital executives were meeting on a daily basis to quickly put into place solutions to the problems.  Councillor Hillier suggested that the HOSC should receive the Colchester and Basildon and Thurrock Hospitals action plans in order to satisfy itself that all matters of concern were being properly addressed. 
John Carr, Essex and Southend LINk, advised the Committee that the LINk had taken the matter very seriously and was seeking views from patients regarding the issues raised, so as to provide evidence. He confirmed that LINk had received no complaints from patients from either the Colchester or Basildon and Thurrock Hospital Trusts. This meant that the LINks could not inform the monitoring process.  
The Chairman advised the Committee that, with the appointment of the new Chairman at Colchester Hospital and with the appointment of external consultants at the Basildon and Thurrock Trust, it was acknowledged that much work was now being undertaken to improve the situation. 
Having discussed the matter and in light of Members submissions, the Chairman proposed that the HOSC take a constructive approach to the matter by inviting the Chairman from both Hospitals to give a progress report to the HOSC early in the New Year.  The Chairman also proposed that PCT officers be invited to inform the HOSC how commissioning organisations monitor quality of care at Hospital Trusts.  Members agreed to support the Chairman’s proposals.
The Chairman advised that the situation at both Trusts and the Care Quality Commission reports would also be discussed at the next meeting of the Regional HOSC Chairs meeting.

The Committee agreed that:

(i) The Chairman from Colchester and Basildon and Thurrock NHS Hospital Trusts be invited to give progress reports to HOSC at its meeting scheduled for January 2010                          .

(ii) Appropriate PCT Officers be invited to HOSC to inform the Committee regarding monitoring the quality of patient care. 
General items:

93.
Protocol for referring local issues to the Area Forums

The Committee received report HOSC/28/09 from David Moses, Head of Member Support and Governance. The report set out some proposed protocols for the                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  referral of local health scrutiny items to the Area Forums and some constitutional issues. 
Members were asked to approve the following proposals:
· That the geographical under-representation on the HOSC from District Council Members from the South and East Area Forum areas be addressed by co-opting to the HOSC additional District Councillor’s from the unrepresented areas. 
· Chairmen of the Forums should co-opt onto their respective Area Forums any district council members of the HOSC, who were not County Council Members  
· That Area Forums consult HOSC in respect to their proposed health scrutiny items and where there were overlapping issues consult other appropriate scrutiny committees. 
· The HOSC would formally receive and approve Scrutiny Reports from the Area Forums. 

· The HOSC Chairman would in consultation with the HOSC Vice Chairmen and the appropriate Forum Chairman decide whether HOSC or the Forum would deal with an issue where there was a matter of urgency.  
· Where issues affected one district council area only, the appropriate district authority could be asked to scrutinise the matter and co-opt the local Council Councillor to that scrutiny group.
· There should be liaison with the appropriate locality group from the Essex & Southend LINk to prevent duplication of reviews and establish how various scrutiny activities can complement each other. 

· Local scrutiny reviews should provide for consultation with local organisations and residents.
· Local scrutinies should take into account the outcomes of HOSC scrutiny of long term strategies of the PCTs or other health services and take into account not only local needs but also the wider objective as to what is beneficial in respect of the delivery of health care services across the whole county. 

David Moses agreed to prepare a full report detailing the protocol which could be sent to health and social care partner organisations.

The Committee agreed that with the addition of the following stipulation the draft proposals be approved. 
· That a County Council HOSC Member be assigned as a link person to each of the Area Forums.   The assigned Member would not formally represent any part of the district covered by that Forum area. The link Member would liaise between and inform the HOSC as to the progress of any Scrutiny matters
94.
Essex and Southend Local Involvement Network (LINks)

The Committee received a report on the constitution and work of the Essex and Southend LINk from John Carr, which covered the following areas.
· What was the Local Involvement Network 

· How it was set up

· The role of the CEMVOs

· The powers of LINks

· Who can join

· The five Essex localities covered

· Theme/issue task groups

Members were invited to contact John Carr outside the meeting should they require any further information or have any questions.
95.
London Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Committee received an update from Councillor Chris Pond on developments with the work of the London Committees.


The Committee was advised that Councillor Pond had attended the joint meeting of the Inner and Outer NE London Joint HOSCs at Walthamstow on 26 November, at which Members were given the proposals for reconfiguring health services in NE London by the joint PCTs ("Health4NEL"). 

The consultation was launched on Monday 30 November and proposed retention of Whipps Cross and Leytonstone Accident & Emergency (A&E) departments, but closure of A&E  at King George Hospital Ilford, (to which cases from Chigwell, Lambourne and district are often taken at present). There was an extensive business case to support this. Whipps Cross Hospital was saved largely by its position, as closure of its A&E would have required  considerable financial investment at North Middlesex (Edmonton) A&E to cater for people from Waltham Abbey, Walthamstow and Chingford, who would have been very distant from King George/Queens Hospitals. This was exactly the case argued in 2006-07 during the stalled Alberti proposals, Fit for the Future. 
Westminster and Hammersmith Hospital was also having a £25m upgrade of its A&E plus £3-4m to enable it to absorb work from King Georges Hospital.  King Georges Hospital would also lose its maternity services, but would provide additional alternative functions such as dialysis, urgent (non A&E) care, stroke rehabilitation, and chemotherapy, transferred from Queens Hospital.  Westminster and Hammersmith Hospital has had a better rating for this than all other NEL hospitals. 

Major vascular surgery would be concentrated at the Royal London and Queens Hospitals, in line with the Darzi/Alberti recommendations that skills in these specialist areas need honing with "critical mass".  Loughton patients would be in the area for the London Hospital and Brentwood patients in the area for Queens Hospital. Minor vascular work would continue at the present centres.
Serious paediatrics would also be concentrated in two centres according to age.

Members had concerns about the uncertainty regarding the Forest Medical Centre in Loughton.  Councillor Pond agreed to follow up this matter.
With regard to what arrangements had been made in respect to coordination with Essex. Councillor Pond advised the Committee that meetings  of London PCTs with the two nearest Essex PCTs had taken place. 
With Regard to Non Emergency travel times the Committee was advised that these would be mapped in the next 2-3 weeks. 
With regard the need to enhance public transport, the Committee was advised that Chigwell and east Buckhurst Hill residents, who used King Georges Hospital more than Loughton residents, needed their bus service, the 362 and 462, enhanced for access to Queens Hospital. This matter had also been raised at the Essex Parishes Public Transport meeting on 24 November. It was also raised that it would be necessary to arrange bus connections between Brentwood and King Georges Hospital because route 498 at present terminated in Romford. The matter had been raised at the meting in London. 
With regard to delayed hospital discharges, the Committee was advised that concerns had been raised with the CEO of the Whipps Cross Hospital regarding poor liaison between Essex and London Social Care departments and the lack of London hospitals reciprocal discharge agreements.   Councillor Bill Dick, as Chairman of the Community Wellbeing and Older Peoples Policy and Scrutiny Committee advised however, that there was currently good liaison between London and Essex social services and that the discharge arrangements with Whipps Cross Hospital worked well. 

Councillor Pond further advised the Committee that, subject to confirmation, the consultation period would last for 3 months.  The H4NEL had been asked to arrange one consultation meeting in Loughton and one in Brentwood but the Committee agreed to now make a formal request for these to take palce. 
Councillor Pond put forward the suggestion that under the protocol for devolution of local health matters to Area Forums, whether the West Essex Area Forum should be involved in the process and formally request consultation on this health service variation. 

The Chairman thanked Councillor Pond for his excellent report.  
The Committee agreed that:

(i) The Chairman would write to advise the Chairman of the West Essex Forum regarding how the Forum might be involved in the H4NEL consultation exercise. 
(ii) The H4NEL would be asked to convene public meetings in both Loughton and Brentwood
96.
East of England Ambulance Service – Plans to continue improvement

At its last meeting, the Committee agreed to write to the East of England Ambulance Service requesting details of their plans to improve their Care Quality Commission Annual Performance Rating. Graham Redgwell, Governance Officer, updated the Committee on the latest position.
The Committee was advised that there had been no formal response to the letter  from the Ambulance Trust regarding the matter. 

The Chairman informed the Committee that, early this year, he had attended a meeting which set out the Trusts actions plans to improve rural response times.  There had recently been a number of changes in the higher management structure of the Trust. It was acknowledged that there were a number of issues that needed addressing across the Eastern region. These issues were being discussed at a regional level. 
Councillor Pond advised the Committee that the Essex/London cross border issue, whereby The East of England Ambulance Service would not take patients from Essex directly to London major trauma centers was being raised at the Inner and Outer NE London Joint HOSCs meeting.
The Committee agreed 

(i) A letter expressing Members disappointment that the Ambulance Trust had not responded in good time to request for information would be sent to the Chairman of The East of England Ambulance Service Trust.

(ii) The matter would be put on the agenda for the next regional HOSC Chairs Forum.
97.
Sole GP Provision – Responses from PCTs

The Committee received report HOSC/29/09 providing a summary of the responses received to date from Primary Care Trusts to questions raised by the Committee relating to GP provision. Graham Redgwell, Governance Officer, reported on a further response which had been received after the publication of the agenda. 
The Committee was advised that Primary Care Trusts (PCTs) had received a letter in July and follow up email in November this year reminding them of the HOSCs request for information.  South East, South West and West Essex PCTs had already responded.  Despite these reminders the Mid and North East PCTs had yet to respond.
Members requested that a formal note be recorded expressing their disappointment at the time taken by PCTs to respond to requests for information.
The Committee agreed that:

(i) The matter of late responses to requests for information would be raised formally at the HOSC/PCT meeting planned for February 2010.
(ii) In future when requesting information, the Chairman of each PCT would receive HOSC letters.
(iii) A summary of all five responses would be sent to all HOSC members when available.
North Essex items:

98.
Transforming Community Services in West Essex – Response to questions from Mr King

The Committee considered report HOSC/30/09, an initial response to the questions raised by Mr King at the last meeting relating to the transformation of community services in West Essex. Linda Sharkey, Interim Director of Development, West Essex PCT, was in attendance at the meeting for this item to update the Committee on provider services within West Essex Community Health Service. 
The Committee was advised as follows: 

In response to Mr. Kings question regarding the need for the Trust to demonstrate that patients and the public would be fully consulted about he proposed transformational change, the Committee was advised that the Trust was currently undertaking internal consultation with staff members who had expressed an interest in developing a not for profit business (social enterprise) organisation.  The Trust was currently working in partnership with twenty other health organisations and all were looking at the pros and cons of four different types of the social enterprise organizational models.
With regard to public consultation, a meeting had been arranged in Harlow to discuss the matter.  Mr. Vince McCabe of the PCT would be in attendance to answer questions.
With regard to Mr. Kings question regarding whether this was the first stage in the privatisation of the Health Service, the Committee was advised that the NHS was and would remain free at the point of delivery.
With regard to Mr. Kings question regarding how the new social enterprises were to be more cost efficient, the Committee was advised that the new models had a far flatter hierarchal structure.  This led to less barriers to innovation and savings achieved could be used to provide cost effective high quality services to patients. 
The Committee was advised that there was still considerable work to be undertaken.  It was envisaged that there would be an extensive public consultation exercise in 2010 once the Trust Business Plan had been completed.
99.
Sun Street Surgery Task and Finish Group Report
The Committee considered the final report and recommendations of the Sun Street Surgery Task and Finish Group (HOSC/31/09). Tracey Manzi, Head of Primary Care Commissioning NHS West Essex, was in attendance at the meeting for this item.

The Chairman commended the excellent report.
Councillor Pond, as a member of the Scrutiny Task and Finish Group, advised the Committee that a Member from the Waltham Abbey Town Council had been invited to join the group and thanked all those involved in undertaking the scrutiny.
Councillor Pond advised the Committee that one of the main findings of the scrutiny had been that communication between the PCT and patients of the Sun Street Surgery had been unsatisfactory.  In particular The PCT failed to mention that there was an alternative surgery a branch of one based in East Hertfordshire at which patients  might have registered.
The Committee agreed to approve the recommendations as set out in the report and also agreed that a copy be sent to all Essex PCTs, as the proposals were of interest to all Health related bodies.
Tracey Manzi advised the Committee that the PCT was pleased to have worked with the West Essex Forum and the PCT would accept the recommendations as set out in the final report.

In answer to a question from John Carr, LINks regarding the imminent closure of another small practice in the area, Tracey Manzi advised the Committee that the Greenyard practice had declared that the business was no longer viable.  It had been agreed that GP services would be provided at the same location by the PCT.  Work was currently being undertaken with the local authority regarding the lease of the building. The existing staff of the practice had already been given PCT contracts of employment. 
South Essex Items
100.
South East Essex PCT: Urgent Care Centre
The Committee considered the briefing paper on the proposed Urgent Care Centre (HOSC/33/09). Christine Ratcliffe, Programme Manager and Russ Platt, Director of Commissioning and Contracting, South East Essex PCT were in attendance to introduce this item.
The proposal is to develop an urgent care centre as a pilot project on the Southend University Hospital NHS Foundation Trust site.
Statistics had shown that there was a high level (currently 60%) of ‘low intervention’ attendances at the Accident and Emergency (A&E) Department. This indicated that there were many patients attending for minor complaints that could easily have been provided for in primary care.  Public perception that there was a lack of local primary care services was one main reason for the inappropriate attendances at the Hospital. 
The pilot project would be based upon Best Practice and Government guidance. The model proposed for implementation in April 2010 would consist of a single public access point to urgent care.  The public access would be through the existing doors to the A&E. These doors would lead straight into the urgent care centre where patients would be immediately assessed by a General Practitioner (GP). Following the GP triage the patient would be treated by a GP or Emergency Nurse Practitioner or Primary Care Nurse. If the patient’s condition warranted more specialist treatment they would be escorted to A&E for treatment by the A&E staff.  All patients arriving by ambulance in a critical condition would go straight to A&E.
To be effective and provide a seamless service for patients, the urgent care centre needed to provide a single operational service on a twenty four hour/7 day per week basis.
In answer to Members questions’ regarding the location the Committee was advised that the chosen location in the existing A&E reception and minors area within the Southend Hospital enabled the urgent care centre to be seamlessly co-located with the A&E majors service and would have access to the full range of hospital support services, such as diagnostics. 
Members questioned why a two year pilot rather than a substantive model had been proposed. The Committee was advised that the Strategic Health Authority had recommended this approach.  It was further explained that, although a number of pilots had been undertaken across the UK, due to the complexity of the service provision in that multiple providers were required to work together, the contractual complexities needed to be tested and fully understood prior to finalising the open tender documentation. 
In response to Members questions regarding how the new Urgent Care Centre would be funded, the funding mechanisms and hospital cost tariffs were briefly explained to Members and the Committee was advised that funding would come from the cost reduction in secondary care activity which would be brought about by the introduction of the new service model.
Members questioned whether the existing A&E waiting area and car parking facilities were large enough to cater for patients of the new service.  The Committee was advised that a temporary waiting ‘pod’ and temporary unit consisting of 6 treatment rooms would be put in place. With regard to car parking, a new multi-storey car park used for staff parking had freed up some space at ground level.  However, consultation was on going with local residents regarding use of nearby residential parking.
The Committee welcomed this proposal.  It asked the PCT to ensure that local Members and the public were kept up to date with progress.

101.
South East Essex PCT: Castle Point Sexual Health Clinics
The Committee considered the briefing paper on the proposals for Sexual Health Clinics (HOSC/34/09). Karen Payne, Service Manger Contraception & Sexual Health Services, South East Essex PCT, was present at the meeting to introduce this item.
The Committee was advised that, over the past five years, the overall service had witnessed a continuous rise in client contacts.  However, the number of client attendances at clinics located in Benfleet, Hadleigh, Thundersley and Kent Elms had declined by 21% over the last 2 years and the attendance of those in the under 25 year age group was low compared to other clinics. A review of workload and efficiencies of the service revealed that these four satellite clinics no longer met the needs of clients. It was therefore proposed that the services provided by these satellite clinics be re-provided in other Contraception and Sexual Health Care Service clinics in the nearby area.  The savings achieved by the re-provision of the service would be redirected into outreach work which would target vulnerable groups.  Services at the remaining satellite clinics would also be enhanced so as to provide some secondary care services. 
Once the service had been re-provided, the population of South East Essex would not have to travel further than five miles to access Contraception and Sexual Health Services.
It was acknowledged that the service was mostly used by females.  In answer to Members questions regarding how services were to be directed at male clients, the Committee was advised that trials in other PCT areas had shown that more males accessed local services where some secondary care services such as sexual health screening were also available.
In answer to Members questions regarding to how the PCT proposed to engage with the local community and clients about the service changes, the Committee was advised that public and patient engagement would take place over a two month period and consist of the following: 
· Writing to clients on an individual basis  (this would cover 75% of the case load)

· Communicating clinic changes by use of local media and targeting appropriate publication for different age ranges.  
· Producing flyers to be distributed to all local partners e.g GPs, health visitors school nurses, youth councils and youth services.
Members commented about the reduction in the circulation of the local newspaper and suggested that local authority magazines, which were delivered to every household in Essex, may be a better way of communicating with the public.
The Committee supported the change proposed by the PCT.
102.
South East Essex PCT: End of Life Care
The Committee considered the briefing paper on end of life care (HOSC/35/09). Debbie Fielding, Director of Strategy and Planning and Ashley King, Commissioning Manager Vulnerable Adults & Long Term Conditions, South East Essex PCT, introduced this item. 
The Committee was advised that the purpose of the review of current services was to assist in the development of a PCT service specification which would provide integrated case management, a co-ordinated service and increase quality of care for patients being cared for during the end of life phase (final 6 months of life), or for patients requiring complex case management for life-limited conditions.
There had been a very thorough engagement process earlier this year which had included workshops attended by 50 people from across health and social care services. It became apparent from consultation and the workshops that the service needed to be better co-ordinated and provide a single point of access for  carers and families. The new service model, which would be delivered by current teams, proposed that there should be a case manager to co-ordinate care. In essence this was the one main difference to the existing model of care. The proposed model had been developed in line with Department of Health Guidance and used quality markers as set out in the East of England NHS Next Stage Review- ‘End of Life Clinical Workstream’.  Work was to continue with stakeholder groups (such as carer’s groups) before finalising the service specification.
Councillor Dick advised the Committee that Essex County Council Members undertook Care Quality Check monitoring visits to nursing homes.  In future the joint framework for the procument of nursing home beds should take the end of life care Care Quality Check standards into consideration. 
In answer to a question regarding Hospice at home services Ashley King advised that the PCT commissioned these services.
The Committee supported the principles behind these changes and asked to be advised when the approved scheme was to be implemented.
103.
South East Essex PCT: Review of Care of the Elderly
The Committee considered the briefing from NHS South East Essex (HOSC/36/09) on the review of Care of the Elderly. Debbie Fielding, Director of Strategy and Planning, was in attendance to introduce this item.
The Committee was advised that the joint review undertaken by external consultants began in September 2009 and was now at its end stages.  There had been collaborative working between Essex County Council, Southend on Sea Borough Council, Southend University Hospital and Community Heath Care Organisations.  The purpose of the review was to seek options for commissioning preventative services that would reduce admissions to hospital, nursing homes and residential care establishments in the future. 

Data analysis and interviews undertaken with key stakeholders including a number of patients and carers had revealed the following main findings:

· That there was a gap in the availability of intermediate care and ‘step up’ capacity.  This would now be a priority area to address in the coming months. The intention was that commissioned additional capacity would be funded by a reduction in the use of acute facilities.
· There was a need for better co-ordination of care across Health and Social Care providers
· There was a need to ensure strong leadership  

Councillor Dick advised the Committee that there had been a joint scrutiny on delayed discharges which had revealed good practice at Southend Hospital when compared to other Hospitals.
The Committee endorsed the proposed changes as being well thought out and supported their implementation.

104.
The Cancer Reform Strategy
The Chairman advised the Committee that the second annual report had been received.  In some types of cancers, the report had highlighted significant differences in cancer survival rates depending on where people lived in the county.  The areas of Mid Essex and West Essex were judged to be in the bottom quartile for some types of cancers. 

The Committee agreed that a letter would be sent to PCTs seeking their observations on the issues raised in the report and asking them for a written response as to how the matter was being dealt with. 
105.
Questions from the Public

Members of the public were invited to raise matters within the remit of the Committee.  In response to a question by Dr P Mitchell, the Chairman updated the Committee on meetings held recently with the Chairman of all five PCTs and on how these Trusts were intending to bring about the introduction of community services separate from the PCT.
106.
Date of Next Meeting

The Committee agreed that the next meeting be held on 6 January 2010.
There being no further urgent business, the meeting closed at 12.10 pm

Chairman


